
For the best experience, open this PDF portfolio in
Acrobat 9 or Adobe Reader 9, or later.

Get Adobe Reader Now!

http://www.adobe.com/go/reader




PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 


 


2014-2015 


 


Georgia Southern Beta Iota 


A. Initiations 


Student eligibility was based on academic standing per Pi Tau Sigma’s guidelines. Juniors 


who were in the top eight of their class and seniors who were in the top fifth of their class 


(based on a ranking by GPA) received invitations to come to an informational session. 


Interested students attended further meetings introducing them to initiation procedures and 


Pi Tau Sigma activities. An initiation ceremony, with all appropriate rituals, was performed 


on March 25th, 2015. It should be noted that the Georgia Southern Beta Iota chapter of Pi 


Tau Sigma was chartered at the National Convention at the University of Illinois, 


Champaign-Urbana this Spring. As such, a Fall initiation ceremony could not be 


performed. The Spring initiation included a ceremonial banquet. 


 


Table 1. Academic Year Initiations 


Semester Active Graduate Honorary 


Fall 2014 N/A N/A N/A 


Spring 2015 20 1 1 


 


B. Chapter Activities 


As Georgia Southern Beta Iota was chartered this Spring there were a limited amount of 


activities performed.  


 


Community Service: Each member was required to complete at least 4 hours of 


community service before the end of the semester. Members were encouraged to keep it as 


engineering related as possible however exceptions could be made at the discretion of the 


President and the Faculty Advisor. Community service activities included: peer tutoring, 


Freshman socials at the LLCs (Living Learning Communities), Habitat for Humanity, and 


trips to a local high school to help students with a national robotics competition. 


 


Spring Graduation Banquet: The Georgia Southern Beta Iota chapter helped the 


Mechanical Engineering Department host a Spring Graduation Banquet on May 8, 2015. 


The banquet was held in order to celebrate the accomplishments of all graduating 


Mechanical Engineering students. The event was catered and also featured a guest speaker 


from Gulfstream Aerospace. Georgia Southern Beta Iota organized the meal, created flyers 


and tickets, and also attended the banquet. The flier can be seen on the next page. 


 


C. Other 


Banquet flyer below. 


  







 
 


Department of Mechanical Engineering 


and Georgia Southern Beta Iota 


Mechanical Engineering Honor Society 
 


invite graduates, their family, and their friends 


to join us at the 


 


Second Annual Spring Graduation 


Banquet 
 


Friday, May 8th 2015 


6:30 – 8:30 PM 


Dinner will be held in the 


Professional Development Center Banquet Room 


located on the third floor of the Information Technology building  


(Room 3301) at Georgia Southern University 


 


 


Individual and guest tickets must be purchased by May 1st from 


Ms. Brenda Albanese, balbanese@georgiasouthern.edu 


Engineering Building Room 2125 


$19 per person 


Business casual attire 
 








PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 


 


2015-2016 


 


Georgia Southern Beta Iota 


A. Initiations 


Student eligibility was based on academic standing per Pi Tau Sigma’s guidelines. Juniors 


who were in the top eighth of their class and seniors who were in the top fifth of their class 


(based on a ranking by GPA and credit hours earned) received invitations to come to an 


informational session, which amounted to approximately 100 eligible students. As our 


chapter was only formally chartered last spring, we are still trying to generate increased 


interest in our organization. Those choosing to join our chapter then paid the $65 


membership fee to receive membership materials and a chapter t-shirt at induction. 


Induction ceremonies, with all appropriate rituals as read from the provided ritual booklet, 


were performed on October 14th, 2015 and March 9th, 2016. These inductions were 


registered with the national chapter approximately a week after each was performed. The 


October induction ceremony was held in a classroom of the engineering building with food 


catered by Vandy’s BBQ. The March induction ceremony was held in the Skybox and 


adjoining conference room of The Clubhouse, and all members were invited to participate 


in two hours of free bowling and food catered by the Clubhouse after the initiation rituals 


were read from the chapter guide. The rental of The Clubhouse Skybox for the two hours 


of bowling was partially funded by our university’s Student Government Association 


(SGA), after the funding request process was completed.  


 


Table 1. 2015-2016 Academic Year Initiations 


Semester Active Graduate Honorary 


Fall 2015 11 0 0 


Spring 2016 15 0 0 


  


Below are several of our inductees and existing members at the initiation, including the bowling 


that was hosted afterwards in the SkyBox (pictured below).   


 







 


  
 


B. Chapter Activities 


 


Community Service:  


Each member was required to complete at least 3 hours of community service before the 


end of the semester. Our chapter had approximately twenty active undergraduate members 


and two graduate student members each semester, excluding members who had since 


graduated. Approximately three to five members were out participating in either fall or 


spring co-ops and were excluded from the service requirement for the semester during their 


co-op. Newly initiated students in the spring were also exempt from completing service 


hours during the spring semester, as the induction was held late in the semester. Overall, 


our active members completed just over 155 service hours for the 2015-2016 academic 


year.  


 


Members were encouraged to keep the service hours as engineering-related as possible; 


however, exceptions could be made at the discretion of the President and the Faculty 


Advisor. Community service activities included a wide variety of events, including peer 


tutoring in the department’s peer tutoring lab and helping build a house for a local veteran 


during a spring Habitat for Humanity build day on March 5th from 8am until noon. Some 


members stayed later in the afternoon to help the build progress further. Almost all of our 


active members participated in the build day, with 15 members earning all of their service 


hours for the semester in one day. Several pictures from the build day are shown below. 


Almost all of those pictured in the photographs below are members of our chapter along 


with the Habitat for Humanity build site-leaders.  


 







 


 


 
 


Many members also participated in three of the local elementary schools’ STEM spring 


outreach nights in February and March, where our chapter hosted a table that featured the 


construction of “candy catapults” and gumdrop bridges for children grades K-5. These 


events are coordinated by the local elementary schools, but university groups are 


encouraged to participate to provide the supplies and knowhow for their selected age-


appropriate activity. The outreach activity at the Mill Creek Elementary School is pictured 


below with the classroom where our chapter hosted the “Gumdrop Bridges” activity for 


grades K-2. The room across the hall was also hosted by our chapter with the “Candy 


Catapults” activity for grades 3-5.  These catapults were constructed using five popsicle 


sticks and two rubber bands each, with one popsicle stick having a ketchup cup pre-hot-


glued to it (to avoid possible burns from the hot glue for the children). Children of all ages 


and families were invited to complete either activity.  







 


 


 
 


Our chapter also hosted a spring canned food drive in late April with all donations given 


to the Statesboro food bank. We managed to raise just over 100 cans to be donated during 


the two-week drive. Individual members also branched out to help paint a local hair salon 


and to help mend electrical fences at the Heart of Dixie Equine Rescue. Other members 


volunteered with a local gardening program and the local “Stirrup Some Fun” therapeutic 


riding program.  


 


Convention Participation: 


This year our chapter was able to send one faculty and three student representatives to the 


2016 Pi Tau Sigma National Convention in Los Angeles, California, including our chapter 


adviser (Dr. David Calamas), our president (Jennifer Shaffer), our vice president (Matthew 


Willingham), and our recording secretary (Liza “Talia” Zamora). All representatives were 


excited to finally see the West Coast, and we were able to bring many great ideas back to 


our campus to implement them in our chapter. Two of our representatives (Matt and 


Jennifer) were also able to take part in the SpaceX tour and greatly enjoyed it. Our 


representatives are pictured below in the SpaceX group photo and also a photo after the 


formal dinner at the Town and Gown.  







 
 


Chapter Meetings: 


Chapter meetings were held once a month during the fall semester, and twice a month in 


the spring, as more events were held in the spring semester. Members were given a list of 


the meeting dates at the start of the semester, and the meetings were held every two weeks 


at 6:30pm on a Wednesday night. Paper agendas were given out at the time of the meeting 


which outlined the topics covered, and this agenda was then sent along with reminders by 


email to all members after the meeting.  


 


Meetings at the beginning of the semester primarily dealt with professional development 


and guest speakers to help students improve their resumes and interview skills when 


applying for jobs and co-ops at our university’s February STEM career fairs. Meetings in 


late February and March dealt primarily with completing service hours and discussing 


upcoming involvement in the Design for Autodesk competition to possibly raise funds in 


the fall for chapter use. The April meetings were designed to celebrate increased member 


involvement in the spring (members completed an average of 3 hours each in the fall, and 


5 hours each in the spring) and included a pizza party to encourage networking. The final 


meeting of the semester took place a week before final exams (last week in April) and was 


meant to help members relax by having pizza, snacks, and soda while hosting a mini 







LEGO-building competition and watching highlights from “The Office” on Netflix on the 


classroom projector.  


 


Spring Graduation Banquet:  


Due to high costs and a lack of interest garnered from a department-wide poll, the formal 


spring graduation banquet was cancelled this year. Arrangements are currently being made 


to alter the formal graduation banquet to a more informal departmental barbeque to be held 


at the end of each semester. For the fall semester, a survey will be sent out to all mechanical 


engineering students and faculty informing them of the date of the barbeque (during finals 


week) and asking for nominations for the “Purple Shaft” award, “Most Improved Faculty” 


award, “Most Involved Pi Tau Sigma Member Award” and “Department MVP” award. 


These awards are tentative and changes will be made as necessary. The barbeque will be 


held at the recreational facility’s pavilion on campus with local Vandy’s BBQ catering the 


food and drinks. All faculty, staff, and students will be invited to attend and will be asked 


to pay a nominal fee (~$5) to help offset the costs of catering. Our chapter will also petition 


our school’s SGA for partial funding of the event as well. This banquet will be held to 


celebrate the accomplishments of all graduating mechanical engineering students and will 


hopefully have a guest speaker. Our chapter will be the primary organizer of the event. 


 


Guest speakers: 


Bridges Adams (Career Services) 


On January 27th, our chapter hosted Bridges Adams from our university’s Career Services 


department to come speak to our members about how to best prepare a resume for an 


engineering application, as well as how to navigate the interview process. This included 


mock-interviews, and members who wished to participate in the mock interviews were 


asked to dress for the occasion and stay after Mr. Adams’ presentation to “interview” with 


the president of the chapter as well as Mr. Adams. Mr. Adams worked for years in the 


industry as an interviewer for several STEM-related branches of the government before 


coming to work at Georgia Southern University as a career-services specialist. He is the 


primary contact at Career Services for all engineering students, and part of this activity was 


to increase members’ awareness of Career Service’s role on campus and to help them 


become more familiar with utilizing what he has to offer. 


 


Christopher L Willingham, Executive VP of Aviation Safety and Compliance –            


Wencor Group 


Our chapter hosted an industry guest speaker, Mr. Willingham, on February 25th who spoke 


to all present engineering students about a variety of relevant topics, including how-to’s on 


surviving engineering interviews and how to prepare for them, how to negotiate a salary, 


what to look for in an employer, and what to expect at your first engineering job, followed 


by a twenty minute Q&A session. Mr. Willingham received his Master of Science in 


Engineering from the University of Alabama and has worked with several large 


corporations over his career, including Wencor Group, the AAR Corporation PMA unit, 


Honeywell International, the Air Force at Arnold Air Force Base, and NASA at the 







Marshall Space Flight Center. Wencor Group is an industry leader in aftermarket aircraft 


services. All engineering disciplines were invited to attend, and flyers were distributed 


around the engineering buildings (attached below) as well as distributed electronically 


through the department’s mass emailing system.  


  


 
 







Departmental Involvement: 


Members were encouraged to volunteer their time at the departmental peer tutoring center, 


and several members also volunteered in department outreach activities with the local 


elementary and middle schools, such as the 4th Grade “Quest” visit day and the 8th grade 


visit day by helping coordinate the mystery design challenge (catapults made from assorted 


materials) for those events as well as leading laboratory tours for prospective students and 


their parents during the university’s College of Engineering and Information Technology 


(CEIT) visit day for upcoming freshmen students. Lastly, our chapter also spearheaded the 


effort to unite all mechanical engineering-related organizations on campus to host an 


advertisement in our university’s “Blue and White” publication that is distributed to all 


incoming freshmen during the orientations in the summer. Our chapter’s executive board 


created interest in the endeavor and spoke to the presidents of all of the involved clubs to 


pitch the idea and collect the funds for the advertisement. A copy of this advertisement 


(designed by the president of our chapter) is shown below.  


 


 







 


C. Other 


This year our chapter won the university-wide “New Student Organization of the Year” 


award at the 19th Annual Leadership Awards Banquet at Georgia Southern University. This 


award is reserved for an organization that is less than three years old on campus and has 


significantly increased its level of effectiveness and involvement with campus life. Below 


is a picture of the award itself with its inscription, as well as a picture of our president 


accepting the award from Dr. Thompson, the Vice President of Student Affairs and 


Enrollment Management, on behalf of the chapter at the banquet.  


 


 
 


Additionally, our chapter has agreed to stewardship of at least two on-campus lending 


libraries to increase our presence and involvement in the university community. These 


libraries are a part of the “Boro Book Nooks” little free lending library program that is 


being established in fall 2016 though the campus’ Office of Leadership and Community 


Engagement. These libraries are modeled after the “Little Free Library” national 


organization, and are meant to promote literacy in the communities in which they are 


located.  


 


Several other honor societies on-campus are participating by holding book drives to stock 


the libraries, but few have offered to be stewards of the libraries by keeping them in good 


shape. Stewardship involves the continued twice per semester maintenance and restocking 


of the libraries by helping communicate the maintenance needs of each library to the 


program. A formal vote of the chapter will be conducted in the fall to put the upkeep of 


these libraries in the bylaws of our local chapter. Members will also be invited to help in 


the construction of these libraries in the fall, as several of the structures will be designed to 


be outdoors and will require the help of knowledgeable mechanical engineering students, 


and our members expressed interest in community service projects that involve hands-on 


construction.  








PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 


 


2016-2017 


 


Georgia Southern Beta Iota 


A. Initiations 


Student eligibility was based on academic standing per Pi Tau Sigma’s guidelines. Juniors 


who were in the top eighth of their class and seniors who were in the top fifth of their class 


(based on a ranking by GPA and credit hours earned) received invitations to come to an 


informational session, which amounted to approximately 100 eligible students. As our 


chapter was only formally chartered last spring, we are still trying to generate increased 


interest in our organization. Those choosing to join our chapter then paid the $65 


membership fee to receive membership materials and a chapter t-shirt at induction. 


Induction ceremonies, with all appropriate rituals as read from the provided ritual booklet, 


were performed on September 21st, 2016 and February 15th, 2017. These inductions were 


registered with the national chapter approximately a week after each was performed. Both 


induction ceremonies were held in the Skybox and adjoining conference room of The 


Clubhouse (local popular bowling allwy), and all members were invited to participate in 


two hours of free bowling and food catered by the Clubhouse after the initiation rituals 


were read from the chapter guide. The rental of The Clubhouse Skybox for the two hours 


of bowling was partially funded by our university’s Student Government Association 


(SGA), after the funding request process was completed.  


 


Table 1. 2016-2017 Academic Year Initiations 


Semester Active Graduate Honorary 


Fall 2016 19 0 0 


Spring 2017 15 0 0 


  


Below are several of our inductees and existing members at the initiation, including the bowling 


that was hosted afterwards in the SkyBox (pictured below).   


 
(Above: Fall 2016 Induction, pictured with Dr. Vlcek [department chair]) 







 
(Above: Spring 2017 Induction, pictured with Dr. Vlcek [department chair]) 


(Below: Pictures from both inductions) 


 
 


B. Chapter Activities 


 


Community Service:  


Each member was required to complete at least 4 hours of community service and 4 hours 


of Pi Tau Sigma “involvement” in meetings, career fairs, and/or activities before the end 


of each semester. Our chapter had approximately 20-30 active undergraduate members and 


two graduate student members each semester, excluding members who had since 


graduated. Approximately eight to ten members were out participating in either fall or 


spring co-ops and were excluded from the service requirement for the semester during their 


co-op. Newly initiated students in the spring were only required to complete 2 hours 


community service during their induction semester, along with 2 hours of “involvement” 


in Pi Tau Sigma meetings/activities. Overall, our active members completed just over 


250 service hours for the 2016-2017 academic year.  


 


Members were encouraged to keep the service hours as engineering-related as possible; 


however, exceptions could be made at the discretion of the President and the Faculty 


Advisor. Community service activities included a wide variety of events, including peer 


tutoring in the department’s peer tutoring lab and helping build houses with the local 


Habitat for Humanity group over spring break. 







 


  


 


 


Many members also participated in two of the local elementary schools’ STEM spring 


outreach nights in February and March, where our chapter hosted a table that featured the 


construction of “candy catapults” for children grades K-5. These events are coordinated by 


the local elementary schools, but university groups are encouraged to participate to provide 


the supplies and knowhow for their selected age-appropriate activity. The catapults were 


constructed using five popsicle sticks and two rubber bands each, with one popsicle stick 


having a ketchup cup pre-hot-glued to it (to avoid possible burns from the hot glue for the 


children). Children of all ages and families were invited to complete either activity.  


 


 
(Above: Pictures from Elementary School STEM Nights (previous year, same activity)) 


 


Our chapter also hosted a canned food drive in late April 2017 with all donations given to 


the Statesboro food bank. We managed to raise over 250 cans and two Styrofoam coolers 


to be donated during the two-week drive (shown below).  


 


 
(Above: Can Collection and Proof of Participation for Canned Food Drive, Spring 2017) 


 







 


Convention Participation: 


This year our chapter was able to send two student representatives to the 2017 Pi Tau Sigma 


National Convention in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, including our outgoing president 


(Jennifer Shaffer) and our newly elected 2017-2018 president (Elizabeth Robinson).  


 


  
(Above: Our student representatives enjoying the scenic “Rocky” view of Philly) 


 


Chapter Meetings: 


Chapter meetings were held twice a month each semester. Members were given a list of 


the meeting dates at the start of the semester, and the meetings were held every two weeks 


at 6:30pm on a Wednesday night. A digital copy of the meeting minutes in the form of a 


PowerPoint presentation was then sent along with reminders by email to all members after 


the meeting.  


 


Meetings at the beginning of the year primarily dealt with professional development and 


guest speakers to help students improve their resumes and interview skills when applying 


for jobs and co-ops at our university’s September and February STEM career fairs. 


Professional development activities included offering a resume workshop and critique 


session as well as mock interviews to members. Meetings at the end of each semester 


served primarily to promote networking, including hosting a departmental BBQ for the ME 


department as well as a members-only pizza party/ Jeopardy game before finals to improve 


members’ morale. The pre-finals week pizza party/Jeopardy game experienced almost total 


chapter attendance, with 49 members attending and participating in the Jeopardy game. 


 


Guest Speakers and Plant Tours:  


Throughout the year, our chapter hosted company representatives from Heatcraft 


Worldwide (from Tifton, GA) to have an informational session that we opened to the entire 







mechanical engineering department. This event was advertised in advance, and we had 


approximately 40-50 people arrive to participate in the information session.  


 


This year, our chapter reached out to several companies for plant tours after requests by 


members. In the fall, our chapter paid for 14 members to drive to Daniel Defense in 


Blackwater Creek, GA for a two-hour long plant tour, which culminated in a Q&A session 


with two of their current firearms engineers. After the success of that tour, our chapter 


hosted a tour to the Textron plant in Augusta, GA, which 9 members participated in.  


 


Another tour to Daniel Defense is planned for Fall 2017, as well as plant tours at 


Gulfstream Aerospace in Savannah, GA, and Morgan Advanced Materials in Augusta, GA.  


 


Fall Graduation Banquet:  


To celebrate the close of the year and the accomplishments of our graduating seniors, our 


Pi Tau Sigma chapter worked with our fledgling Tau Beta Pi chapter to organize a casual 


end-of-semester BBQ for the mechanical engineering department. A survey was sent out 


at the beginning of the semester to select a date as well as estimate the number of 


participants, and tickets were sold a month before the event for $5 to cover the cost of the 


meat. PTS members were not required to purchase a ticket, but were asked to provide two 


sides (or a side and a 2-liter drink) for the BBQ. The BBQ itself was catered from a local 


BBQ shop. This system proved to be effective, and our chapter experienced a good turnout 


for the inaugural event (approx. 80 students and 6-8 faculty members). Besides offering 


sports equipment for attendees to use, the main attraction of the event was the awarding of 


the newly created departmental awards that our chapter invented and paid for. 


 


Voting for two of the awards was carried out using popular vote on a Google form, sent to 


all ME faculty, staff, and students. The “Golden Wrench” professor award was awarded to 


the professor whom students felt had been the most helpful professor in the department that 


semester, and students were encouraged to submit stories of their nominees on why that 


professor ought to be selected. The “Departmental MVP” faculty/staff/student award is an 


award for any person (faculty, staff, or student) in the ME department whom is thought to 


be the Most Valuable Player in the department, and voters were encouraged to submit a 


rationale for why their nominee deserved this award. These two awards have been awarded 


twice now (Fall 2016 and Spring 2017), and are pictured below with the first winners 


below. 


 







  
(Above: “Golden Wrench” Professor Award and “Departmental MVP” 


Faculty/Staff/Student Award Plaques [mounted in ME main office]) 


 


However, the fan favorite award was the “Blue Shaft” professor gag award, which was 3D 


printed and customized with the Georgia Southern logo. This award was voted on using 


donation cups with professors’ names on them. Students/faculty were told to use their spare 


change to vote on the professor that had “shafted” them the most that semester. The 


proceeds were donated to the local Habitat for Humanity, to be used towards a house build. 


A total of $65.34 was raised by voters of the “Blue Shaft” award this fall, and $62.58 was 


raised this spring. The BBQ and awards turned out to be quite popular, and requests were 


made by students for PTS to host the BBQ again in Fall 2018. 


 


 
(Above: 3D-Printed and Mounted “Blue Shaft” Professor Gag Award) 


 


 







Departmental Involvement: 


Members were encouraged to volunteer in department outreach activities with the local 


elementary and middle schools, such as the 4th Grade “Quest” visit day and the 8th grade 


visit day by helping coordinate the mystery design challenge as well as leading laboratory 


tours for prospective students and their parents during the university’s College of 


Engineering and Information Technology (CEIT) visit day for upcoming freshmen 


students. Lastly, our chapter also spearheaded the effort to unite all mechanical 


engineering-related organizations on campus to host an advertisement in our university’s 


“Blue and White” publication that is distributed to all incoming freshmen during the 


orientations in the summer. Our chapter’s executive board created interest in the endeavor 


and spoke to the presidents of all of the involved clubs to pitch the idea and collect the 


funds for the advertisement. This same design was created by a PTS member and was used 


last year for the same purpose. 


 


 
 







Furthermore, to increase our chapter’s ability to fund departmental activities, our chapter 


hosted its first ever percentage night fundraiser in March at Wild Wings Café, where we 


raised close to $356 in one night. All proceeds from the fundraiser are being used to fund 


departmental events, such as the BBQ in the fall and the finals week study room snacks. 


 


Additionally, the newly elected ’17-’18 PTS officers test-launched our first-ever spring 


finals “study room” from 8am-3pm on May 2nd. Our engineering building currently lacks 


a dedicated quiet study area, forcing many students to resort to the packed library during 


finals week; however, this study room was kept open to allow students a quiet study area, 


and PTS also provided coffee and some snacks to students in the study room.  


 


In the future, PTS has been asked to spearhead the effort to create a student-friendly 


database where professors can post their current research endeavors and advertise different 


research tasks and become connected to qualified students who are interested in gaining 


hands-on research experience. PTS has also expressed interest to the department chair in 


helping host a faculty/student mixer in the coming semesters in an effort to better introduce 


students to faculty members with similar research interests. 


 


C. Other 


This year our chapter again won the university-wide “New Student Organization of the 


Year” award at the 20th Annual Leadership Awards Banquet at Georgia Southern 


University. This award is reserved for an organization that is less than three years old on 


campus and has significantly increased its level of effectiveness and involvement with 


campus life. Below is a picture of the award itself with its inscription, as well as a picture 


of our president accepting the award from Dr. Thompson, the Vice President of Student 


Affairs and Enrollment Management, on behalf of the chapter at the banquet. Our chapter 


has won this distinction twice (2016 and 2017).  


 


  








PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 
 


2017-2018 
 


Georgia Southern Beta Iota 


A. Initiations 
Student eligibility was based on academic standing per Pi Tau Sigma’s guidelines. Juniors 
who were in the top eighth of their class and seniors who were in the top fifth of their class 
(based on a ranking by GPA and credit hours earned) received invitations to come to an 
informational session, which amounted to approximately 100 eligible students. Those 
choosing to join our chapter then paid the $65 membership fee to receive membership 
materials and a chapter t-shirt at induction. Induction ceremonies, with all appropriate 
rituals as read from the provided ritual booklet, were performed on September 27th, 2017 
and March 14th, 2018. Both induction ceremonies were held in the Skybox and adjoining 
conference room of The Clubhouse (local popular bowling alley), and all members were 
invited to participate in two hours of free bowling and food catered by the Clubhouse after 
the initiation rituals were read from the chapter guide. The rental of The Clubhouse Skybox 
for the two hours of bowling was partially funded by our university’s Student Government 
Association (SGA), after the funding request process was completed. All new members 
were registered with the national chapter after induction was performed.  
 
Table 1. 2017-2018 Academic Year Initiations 


Semester Active Graduate Honorary 
Fall 2017 18 0 0 


Spring 2018 13 0 0 
  


 
(Above: Fall 2017 Induction, former and new members at the Clubhouse) 


 







Community Service:  
Each member was required to complete at least 4 hours of community service and 4 hours 
of Pi Tau Sigma “involvement” in meetings, career fairs, and/or activities before the end 
of each semester. The past school year we had around 30-40 active members who were 
involved throughout the year, with five to ten students who were out due to internships or 
Co-Ops who were excluded from the community service hours requirement. New members 
were required two hours of community service, along with two ours of “involvement” in 
chapter meetings/activities. Members completed these hours by joining on campus 
cleaning, donating towards Habitat for Humanity, and other non-chapter service activities. 
Fall semester, a group of approximately 8-10 members gathered for campus cleaning on a 
Thursday night, to pick up trash and clean up pathways and sidewalks around campus. We 
partnered up with Tau Beta Pi and raised over $200 in donations towards Habitat for 
Humanity, by selling pizza & drinks and having jars where students could pick a faculty 
recipient as a winner for the ‘Blue Shaft’ award. The funding for this fundraiser was 
provided by SGA to Tau Beta Pi. Our members participated by selling and buying food, 
cleaning after the event and promoting along campus. Outside of club opportunities, 
students were awarded with service and “involvement” hours by attending the STEM 
career fairs, the EAGLE EXPO career fair, peer tutoring any students, attending chapter 
meetings or any outside volunteering that involved the community. Some took the 
opportunity to visit elementary and middle schools for after school programs, while others 
took on helping promote STEM education at fairs and schools.  
 
Convention Participation: 
After much deliberation, our chapter was able to send former president Elizabeth Robinson 
to the 2018 Pi Tau Sigma National Convention in Miami, Florida. At the time of the 
convention a new upcoming president had yet to be elected and the second representative 
planning on going had a job interview the Friday of. Elizabeth was able to meet with lots 
of employers, get advice on future endeavors and career plans and proudly receive a check 
for an outstanding award submission by former president Jenny Shaffer from Nationals last 
year. 
 
Chapter Meetings: 
Chapter meetings were held every other Wednesday at 6:30 PM. Meetings consisted of 
PowerPoint presentation informing students of any information on upcoming events, 
meetings, fundraisers, guest speakers, etc. After every meeting the power points were sent 
as reminder to those who came or were not able to attend. Most meeting were informational 
to keep members in the loop of all events happening throughout the semester, which 
sometimes included pizza!  


 
Guest Speakers and Plant Tours:  
We had a former member and chapter officer come speak on the professional and career 
life he obtained after graduating and starting his career. He spoke to members about Space 
X and how the post-grad life is. He mentioned meeting the recruiters from Space X at the 







Nationals Convention last year and how his involvement in school activities helped him 
land his first job. We also sent a couple student members for a plant tour at Edwin I Hatch 
Nuclear Power Plant. When the career fair coming up, we had Bridges Adams come in 
from student services speak on LinkedIn and advice students on how to pitch their resume 
and talk to recruiters at the career fair. 
 


 
(Above: Students and guide tour at Hatch Power Plant in Baxley, Ga) 


 
Fundraisers: 
This year we conducted two very different fundraisers. First we held a fundraiser night at 
Wild Wing Café at the Statesboro location where students were encouraged to attend and 
bring friends and family where a percentage of the earnings that day would go towards Pi 
Tau Sigma. We also sold CEIT Pullover Sweaters available to all students and faculty. 
They were designed by the president of the chapter and once approved by the University, 
sold to all. From the Wild Wing Café fundraiser, we raised $253.84 and the pull over 
fundraiser brought in $929.89. All fundraisers were split between Pi Tau Sigma and Tau 
Beta Pi 50/50.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







(Below: One of four colors of the CEIT Pullover sweaters sold at the fundraiser.) 


 
 
Fall End of Year:  
To celebrate the close of the year and the accomplishments of our graduating seniors, our 
Pi Tau Sigma chapter worked with our fledgling Tau Beta Pi chapter to organize a casual 
end-of-semester BBQ for the mechanical engineering department. Due to classes being 
cancelled and finals schedule being removed because of hurricane warnings earlier that 
semester, we changed it to a pizza party fundraiser. As mentioned before, Tau Beta Pi 
funded the event and provided Pizza Hut pizza with drinks. This event took place during 
‘finals week’ to provide students with easy access to food and relaxing time with others. 
We used the departmental awards that were created last year by former Pi Tau Sigma 
members to award the selected faculty. Voting for two of the awards was carried out using 
popular vote on a Google form, sent to all ME faculty, staff, and students. The “Golden 
Wrench” professor award was awarded to the professor whom students felt had been the 
most helpful professor in the department that semester, and students were encouraged to 
submit stories of their nominees on why that professor ought to be selected. The 
“Departmental MVP” faculty/staff/student award is an award for any person (faculty, staff, 
or student) in the ME department whom is thought to be the Most Valuable Player in the 
department, and voters were encouraged to submit a rationale for why their nominee 
deserved this award. These two awards are pictured below with the winners of last years 
event. 







 


  
(Above: “Golden Wrench” Professor Award and “Departmental MVP” 


Faculty/Staff/Student Award Plaques [mounted in ME main office]) 
 
However, the fan favorite award was the “Blue Shaft” professor gag award, which was 3D 
printed and customized with the Georgia Southern logo. This award was voted on using 
donation cups with professors’ names on them. Students/faculty were told to use their spare 
change to vote on the professor that had “shafted” them the most that semester. The 
proceeds were donated to the local Habitat for Humanity, to be used towards a house build. 
A total of $219.07 was raised by voters of the “Blue Shaft” award and the pizza and drink 
sales this fall. The pizza party and awards turned out to be very successful and a way to 
relax and relieve stress during finals week. Although it was successful it is hopeful that the 
BBQ will take place on the next years to come.  
 


 
(Above: 3D-Printed and Mounted “Blue Shaft” Professor Gag Award) 








PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 


2018-2019 


GEORGIA SOUTHERN BETA IOTA 


Initiation:  


Student eligibility was based on academic standings required by the national Pi tau Sigma 


guidelines. The top eighth of the junior class and top fifth of the senior class based on GPA 


ranking and credit hours earned received invitations to join the Beta Iota chapter. Members 


who decided to join paid a $70 membership fee which included a chapter t-shirt. The fall 


induction ceremony was held on September 9, 2018, and the spring induction was held on 


February 19th, 2019 at the Skybox at The Clubhouse, a local and popular bowling alley. 


Members were invited to enjoy free food and two hours of bowling after the initiation ritual 


was upheld. All members were registered with the national chapter. 


Table 1. 2018-2019 Academic year Initiations 


Semester Undergraduate Graduate Honorary 


Fall 2018 16 0 0 


Spring 2019 17 0 0 


 


 


Figure 1. Spring 2019 Induction 


Community Service:  


Each member was required to complete volunteer hours. Volunteer hours are defined as any 


service through the university or community in which the member does not get paid. For fall 


2018, members were required to complete 5 volunteer hours, with new members required to 


complete 3. The requirements were increased for spring 2019 so that active members were 


required to complete 8 volunteer hours with new members required to complete 5 volunteer 


hours. These requirements are being gradually increased to increase the participation of our 


members throughout the department and community. The past school year we had 







approximately 15-20 active members who were involved throughout the year, with 3 to 5 


students who were out due to internships or Co-Ops who were excluded from the community 


service hour’s requirement. This school year we offered many new opportunities to complete 


volunteer service that have not been promoted in the past. During the fall semester, we held a 


pizza fundraiser in which members could volunteer to sell pizza slices, and a canned food drive 


competition between PTS and our sister society Tau Beta Pi. Students that donated a certain 


number of cans were awarded volunteer credit. In total, we were able to collect 421 cans that 


were donated to the local Statesboro Foodbank. During the spring semester, we sold coffee in 


the mornings from 7:30-11, Monday through Thursday, for five weeks. Members were given 


the opportunity to volunteer to help sell coffee, tea, and hot chocolate in between classes. The 


profits of this fundraiser were split between Pi Tau Sigma and Tau Beta Pi to fund meeting 


activities throughout the semester. We also coordinated with Habitat for Humanity to designate 


a build day in which our members could work with the leaders from Habitat on local 


construction. Six members volunteered for that event. Our next big opportunity for volunteer 


was to sell tickets for the end of the semester BBQ. Five weeks before the scheduled date for 


the BBQ, we hosted sessions 2-3 times a week for members to sell tickets to the BBQ and 


promote the Blue Shaft Professor Gag award. Volunteers were also need on the day of the 


event to serve food, collect tickets, and man the dunking booth.  


 


Figure 2. Fall 2018 Canned Food Drive 







 


Figure 3. Volunteers at Habitat for Humanity 


Chapter Meetings:  


Each member was required to complete volunteer hours, attend a minimum number of 


meetings, and attend one wings point event. Meetings were defined as the bi-weekly held 


meetings or special events designated as a meeting such as a career fair, guest speaker event, 


or fundraiser event. Wings points are required by the university to ensure that clubs are 


involved in the university and community and offered seminars on topics such as leadership 


skills to interview tips. Regular meetings were held bi-weekly to present students with 


information on upcoming events, meetings, and fundraisers, with some meetings including 


small activities such a Wii night or food.  


Guest Speakers:  


This school year we hosted three different guest speaker sessions, one in the fall and two in the 


spring. In the fall, a representative and Georgia Southern Alumni from Southern Company 


came and spoke to members and other students about various topics that included co-op 


rotation to career and salary negotiation. This same speaker returned in the spring and brought 


two other engineers, one from nuclear and one from transmission, and hosted an information 


panel in which students could ask the panel questions regarding life after college. Our final 


guest speaker were representatives from Kiewit Construction. They held a career fair in which 


they offered an informational session and held interviews the next day for potential candidates. 


Furthermore, in the fall semester, we partnered with ASME and IEEE to host research 


presentations from professors in the Mechanical Department to promote different research 


opportunities available for students. This event was opened to the all students of the ME 


Department. Approximately 60 students attended this event.  


Fundraisers:  


This year we hosted multiple fundraising events to raise funds for the chapters to host activities 


for the members throughout the school year at no additional cost to them. A percentage night 


was held at a local pizzeria, Nonna Piccis, where students were encouraged to attend and bring 







friends and family where a percentage of the earnings would go towards Pi Tau Sigma. An 


additional pizza fundraiser was hosted in which pizza slices were sold at the Rotunda on 


campus. In the spring, we hosted a regular coffee table at the beginning of the semester that 


quickly became a customer favorite. Approximately $200 in profits were raised from the coffee 


sales. Later in the semester we hosted the annual sweatshirt fundraiser in which over 20 


sweatshirts were sold with profits around $200.  


 


Figure 4. One of Four Colors for the ENGR Sweatshirts 


ENGR BBQ:  


The originally named “ME BBQ” was renamed to the “ENGR BBQ” to promote inclusivity 


within the different engineering departments. The purpose of this event was to close out the 


academic year and celebrate the accomplishments of our graduating seniors, while making 


some time for relaxation in the midst of the end of the year reports and exams. This year the 


food included pulled pork, green beans, mac and cheese, and baked beans, all fresh and home 


cooked. Members woke up early on the morning of the event to start smoking the meet and 


setting up tables, tents, and the dunking booth. To promote more participation and attendance 


for the event, the location was moved to just outside the engineering building and a dunking 


booth that professors from every department volunteered to be in. Event specific t-shirts were 


also created and sold to raise more money at the event, with our shirts selling out. This event 


was a huge success, resulting in over $900 in revenue, with $200 in profits being donated to 


Habit for Humanity. The dunking booth was so loved, it is being rumored that it will be made 


a project in our senior design class to have a dunking booth specifically for the engineering 


department for charitable use.  


 







 


Figure 5. ENGR BBQ and Professor Dunking Booth featuring our Academic Advisor, Dr. Calamas 


  


 








PI TAU SIGMA ANNUAL CHAPTER REPORT 


2019-2020 


GEORGIA SOUTHERN BETA IOTA 


A – INITIATION  
Student eligibility was based on academic standings required by the national Pi Tau Sigma 
guidelines. The top eighth of the junior class and top fifth of the senior class based on GPA 
ranking and credit hours received invitations to join the Beta Iota chapter. Members who 
decided to join paid a $70 membership fee in fall which included a chapter t-shirt. The fall 
induction ceremony was held October 9th, 2019, on campus. A fake 15-minute exam was 
administered to initiates before the ritual as an engineering joke, but in no way impacted their 
consideration into the organization. The traditional ritual was performed without candles. After 
swearing in, they were all taught the Pi Tau Sigma handshake. Refreshments were delivered 
and a cake was also provided to celebrate the new members. The spring induction was a new 
experiment for the organization, as fees were reduced to $45 to try and make the organization 
more attractive to prospective members. A t-shirt was available at extra cost. It was held on 
March 6th, 2020, also on campus. On the week of induction, all tentative initiates were asked 
to schedule a time within a set block for interviews. These interviews were conducted in blocks 
of 4 hours each day leading up to Friday, and different officers would take turns asking a set 
of questions to vet the potentially new members. After all the initiates were inducted, the 
organization took them to Mellow Mushroom at no extra cost to them, where a cake was also 
provided. A makeup induction in spring was required for one individual, who was inducted on 
March 9th. All members from both semesters were introduced to the secret handshake after 
being read the Rituals of Pi Tau Sigma and registered with the national chapter. 


Table 1. 2019-2020 Academic year Initiations 


Semester Undergraduate Graduate Honorary 
Fall 2019 5 0 0 
Spring 2020 9 0 0 


 







 


Figure 1. 9 October 2019 (Fall) Induction. Left to Right: LaTerrion (welcoming member), Thomas (Vice President), 
Christina, Elmer, Brandon, Cory (welcoming member), Margaret (welcoming member), Nicholas (President). 


 


Figure 2. 6 March 2020 (Spring) Induction. Makeup Induction 9 March. Left to Right: Thomas (Vice President), Henry, 
John, Byron, Cameron, Sierra, Kathryn, Jack, James, Bryce (Treasurer), Nicholas (President). 







 


Figure 3. Spring 2020 post-Induction celebration. The Tau Beta Pi chapter of Georgia Southern joined. 


 


B – CHAPTER ACTIVITIES 
Volunteering:  


Each member was required to complete volunteer hours. Volunteer hours are defined as any 
service through the university or community in which the member does not get paid. For fall 
2019 and spring 2020, members were required to complete 8 volunteer hours, with new 
members required to complete 4. These requirements are being gradually increased to increase 
the participation of our members throughout the department and community. The past school 
year we had approximately 5-10 active members who were involved throughout the year, with 
3 to 5 students, same as the year before, who were out due to internships or Co-Ops who were 
excluded from the community service hour’s requirement. This school year, a new set of 
volunteer opportunities were offered that were geared a little more towards engineering. 
During the fall semester, the Georgia Southern Beta Iota chapter volunteered for a youth STEM 
Fest, where the organization would build a STEM related device of its choosing for kids to 
interact with. The chapter chose to construct a model dam to show kids how clean electricity 
could be generated by converting mechanical energy to electrical energy. The dam also 
allowed the kids to “flood” the wall, showing them why constantly monitoring the wall is 
important. Overall, 7 members helped build the dam over approximately a week, 4 to 5 hours 
a day, to build, seal, and program the dam components. Habitat for Humanity was also offered 
as a volunteer opportunity periodically throughout fall semester, where two members helped 
construct a house and four members assisted at a Re-Store to help restock, clean up, and prepare 
the store for the city’s fair. During the beginning of spring semester, members had the 
opportunity to volunteer their time selling coffee over the span of three weeks in cold weather 
for a dollar per cup, which is further discussed in fundraisers. On the larger side of things, the 
Georgia Southern Beta Iota chapter steered its engineering experience toward the society itself, 
creating and aiming to achieve the mission of creating a new statue mold for all chapters of Pi 
Tau Sigma to use for their campus decoration. This task for members was treated as a 
volunteering opportunity throughout the semester. As of now, the model is finished and 







awaiting the reopening of the campus to fabricate the model for sealing and ca sting. 
Unfortunately, not many other volunteer opportunities were available with the emergence of 
the COVID-19 pandemic. 


 


Figure 4. Pi Tau Sigma Statue, 4 feet tall. 


 


Guest Speakers and Plant Tours:  
This school year, one guest speaker made an appearance. This guest speaker was Dr. Ilie, a 
professor for Georgia Southern University. He talked at one of our meetings about what to 
expect in the field and why sometimes not liking a job is okay. He went into depth about his 
career experiences, why he became a professor, and how he came to learn to expect the 
unexpected. Plant tours were planned for fall semester with Graphic Packaging International. 
Unfortunately, the company had to cancel the tour due to a surge of orders, and another one 
was planned for later in spring. Again, though, the emergence of COVID-19 prevented the 
chapter from further developing these plans, and regrettably no plant tours became available. 


Fundraisers:  
Multiple fundraising venues were conducted to maintain the relatively low induction fee 
combined with the food provided at meetings. A percentage night was held at a local pizzeria, 
Nonna Piccis, where students were encouraged to attend and bring friends and family. A 
percentage of their meal fee would go towards our Pi Tau Sigma chapter. In addition to this 
restaurant fundraiser, a time window was secured with Zaxby’s, where 10% of their profits 
went toward the chapter over four hours’ time, which equated to around $210.  In the spring, 
we hosted a coffee table immediately after Christmas break, in a location that sees a lot of 
traffic. The cold weather fronts quickly brought a crowd, and the chapter made approximately 







$180 after selling coffee, tea, and hot chocolate. Over the fall and spring semesters, some 
remaining sweatshirts from the sweatshirt fundraiser we had last year were sold, providing the 
chapter with about $60. 


 


Figure 5. One of Four Colors for the ENGR Sweatshirts 


C – OTHER  
Chapter Meetings:  


Each member was required to complete volunteer hours, attend a minimum number of 
meetings, and attend one wings point event. Meetings were defined as the bi-weekly held 
meetings or special events designated as a meeting such as a career fair, guest speaker event, 
or fundraiser event. Wings points are required by the university to ensure that clubs are 
involved in the university and community and offered seminars on topics such as leadership 
skills to interview tips. Regular meetings were held bi-weekly to present students with 
information on upcoming events, meetings, and fundraisers, with some meetings including 
small activities such as clever interview questions or impromptu study sessions during finals.  


 


ENGR BBQ:  
The annual barbeque hosted by the Pi Tau Sigma Georgia Southern Beta Iota chapter and its 
sister society, Tau Beta Pi, did not debut this year for reasons beyond our control. Though 
plans were in place for the biggest barbeque yet, COVID-19 foiled them by evacuating all 
students and faculty. For reasons of consistency, this section was still mentioned in the report 
because it would have occurred under normal circumstances. 





